
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

A6 TOWNS FORUM

9th September  2009

Present:
Councillor David Soans (Chair)

Councillor Ruth Groome (Mayor)


Councillor Mike Tebbutt (KBC and Desborough TC) 

Councillor Mark Dearing (KBC and Desborough TC

Councillor June Derbyshire (KBC and Desborough TC)


Councillor Mike Barrs (Barton Seagrave PC)


Councillor Reg Barby (Barton Seagrave PC)


Councillor David Jones (Rothwell TC)



Councillor Alan Pote (KBC and Rothwell TC)


Councillor Maureen Jerram (Burton Latimer TC)

Also Present:
Sgt Tony Hopkins (Northants Police)


Sgt Wayne Preece (Northants Police) 

Martin Hammond (Kettering Borough Council)



Simon Richardson (Kettering Borough Council)


Rachel Paling (Committee Administrator - KBC)

The Chair welcomed the Mayor to the meeting.

09.A6TF.17
  APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillors Margaret Talbot, Christopher Groome, Cedwien Brown, Derek Zanger, Christopher Lamb, Russell Roberts, Doreen Bindley, David Watson, Eleanor Patrick, Belinda Humfrey and Geoffrey Durwood.

09.A6TF.18
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 24th June 2009 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

09.A6TF.19
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

09.A6TF.09


Philip Hollobone (MP) was aware of the item.

09.A6TF.11


It was reported that the Desborough Ward Walkabout scheduled for the 10th September was to be re-arranged.


It was requested that more time was allocated for some  walkabouts.


09.A6TF.20
MEMBERS OF PUBLIC PRESENT WHO REQUEST RIGHT TO SPEAK

None
09.A6TF.21
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None

09.A6TF.22
HEALTH SERVICE UPDATE
A representative was unable to attend this meeting.  It was requested that a specialised representative for specific areas would be contacted to attend future meetings. The forum indicated their priority areas and it was agreed to see if someone with knowledge of dentistry and optometry would be secured early on. 
09.A6TF.23
POLICE STATISTICS AND COMMUNITY SAFETY
                          Sgt Tony Hopkins introduced Sgt Wayne Preece to the members.  Sgt Preece would be replacing Sgt Hopkins with effect from 1st October 2009. 


Barton Seagrave had seen a sharp increase in Criminal Damage.  Criminals had been travelling from Kettering. Areas of concern were Castle Way and Grays Field area.

Burton Latimer was showing a decrease of 40 crimes.  Late opening of licensed premises was contributing to violent crime.  Burglary Dwelling figures had increased but the police were working on these.

Desborough had shown a decrease in Criminal Damage through some recent arrests.  However a new family had moved into the town who were contributing to the Theft/Handling figures.  This problem was being addressed.


Rothwell figures had seen a significant increase in crimes but the main offender was now in prison and the figures had since reduced.   

It was noted that all towns were showing a reduction in the Anti-Social Behaviour figures.


A new system was now in place where a phone call made to the Police would be followed up the next day by a PCSO, either by telephone or a visit.

Appreciation was given to the Police for their work on the Bovis estate in Rothwell.


It was noted that an effort was being made to reduce the theft of petrol from Rothwell Petrol Station.


It was reported that police officers shifts were being moved to finish at 3am in Barton Seagrave in order to combat crimes being reported between 1am and 2am.


It was noted that a new traffic warden would soon be available to come out to the towns periodically to concentrate on ‘Yellow Line’ offences.


The Chair gave thanks and much appreciation on behalf of the members of the Forum for Sgt Tony Hopkins’ work in reducing crime in the A6 towns.  The Chair of Kettering Community Safety Panel endorsed those remarks. Sgt Hopkins thanked the Forum for all their support over the last two years.
09.A6TF.24
CCTV

A report was submitted setting out the statistics for incidents detected on CCTv in various locations throughout the Borough, and the subsequent arrest rates. It was noted from the report and incident graphs that there were no discernable statistical patterns occurring with the level of incidents across various locations, but there was a variation on arrest rates.


It was reported that the Police were to do a survey of each of the CCTv cameras in the A6 Towns.  The quality of vision would be checked at different times of the day and night. The outcome of this work would inform any remedial action which could be taken to improve their effectiveness. It was noted that the way in which cameras were monitored and responded to would also have an impact on effectiveness. 

It was suggested that approved volunteers could supplement the control room staff in the CCTv control room.

09.A6TF.25
GREEN INFRASTRUCTURE

A paper was circulated by Simon Richardson, setting out the cycle network proposals in the Borough and how they affected the A6 towns, and other aspects of green infrastructure as envisaged within the growth agenda.  

Concerns were raised that Rothwell and Desborough were not included in the “Green Wheel” network and that a new cycle route could run alongside the River Ise and into Rushton. 

The specifics of the plan for Desborough Country Park were to be discussed at a future meeting.

09.A6TF.26
CYCLE ROUTES IN BARTON SEAGRAVE

A report was circulated by Simon Richardson in relation to the potential of a pedestrian/cycle link between Barton Seagrave and the Kettering Venture Park.

It was noted that it would be extremely unlikely to provide a link at the current time due to the land ownership at the Knights of Old site.  However, the Borough Council would be able to re-examine the situation should the land be vacated by the current owners. 

09.A6TF.27
TOWN AND PARISH COUNCIL FUNDING REVIEW

The Forum was advised that everyone was welcome at the event which was to be held on Thursday 10th September.

(Simon Richardson left the meeting at 20.25)
09.A6TF.28
TOWN CENTRE UPDATE

It was reported that additional direction signage, identifying retail centres in each of the A6 towns had been agreed in principle by the County Council, and the town councils had been asked to identify where each sign might go and what wording they required.
09.A6TF.29
NEWSROUND


Burton Latimer



It was reported that the pond had been donated to the Pocket Park and that it was close to becoming a Nature Reserve.  


The council was aiming to become a Quality Council.

The town centre was being tidied up through local volunteers and the Community Payback scheme had been painting railings.


Barton Seagrave


The cycle route between the A6003 and Barton Seagrave had now been established.  

Desborough 


It was reported that lots of work had been done in the Pocket Park over the summer due to a new Town Clerk recently appointed, getting a team together to help out.  Further improvements were to be made over the next 12-18 months.

Maintenance of roundabouts was a concern and it was noted that a project was to be worked on involving the sponsorship of roundabouts.


It was requested that the length of time for roads to be adopted, lighting, bins, footpaths etc. to be implemented, be looked upon as a planning issue for developers to have included within their contract.


The Town Council were also working towards being a Quality Council.


Rothwell

Bus stops were still required at the new Health Centre but further enquiries had met a dead end.

Illegal signage was a concern for new developments which were more than two miles away.

The roundabouts at Junctions 3 and 4 on the A14 would hopefully be on the list for the sponsorship project, to be tidied up and maintained.


The bays and parking in Bridge Street had now been completed due to county funding.
09.A6TF.30
RURAL FORUM FEEDBACK

The Rural Forum representative had not attended the meeting.

09.A6TF.31
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS

· Health Service
· NCC – parking, yellow lines, one way streets
· Activity Report – Dog Fouling
· Update on roundabouts
09.A6TF.32
ANY OTHER BUSINESS


Discussions took place regarding a dog/public bin required for the Pipewell Road area of Rothwell.
09.A6TF.33
DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS

4th November 2009


3rd February 2010

(The meeting started at 7.05 pm and ended at 8.55 pm)

Signed …………………………………………….

Chair

Rap
A6 Towns Forum No. 

(09.09.09)

